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Regular Meeting of the Mayor and City Council, Monday, November 16, 2009, 7:30 p.m., Mayor Jere Wood presiding.

Councilmembers Present: Councilmember Rich Dippolito, Councilmember Lori Henry, Councilmember Kent Igleheart, Councilmember Jerry Orlans, Councilmember Betty Price, and Councilmember Becky Wynn.  

Staff Present: City Administrator Kay Love; Deputy City Administrator Michael Fischer; City Attorney David Davidson; Environmental/Public Works Director Stuart Moring; Police Chief Ed Williams; Fire Chief Ricky Spencer; Transportation Director Steve Acenbrak; Recreation, Parks, Historic and Cultural Affairs Director Joe Glover; Director of Community Development Alice Wakefield; Strategic Planning and Budgeting Director Mike Erwin; Transportation Deputy Director David Low; Recreation, Parks, Historic and Cultural Affairs Assistant Director Morgan Rodgers; GIS Manager Scott Huffman; Transportation Planning Manager Chris Chovan; Transportation Engineering and Design Manager Franco DeMarco; Construction & Street Maintenance Manager Neo Chua; Community Relations Manager Julie Brechbill; Building Operations Technician Doug Heieren; and City Clerk Sue Creel.

Welcome – Mayor Jere Wood called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone present.
Pledge of Allegiance:  Vance Smith
Consent Agenda:

1. Approval of November 2, 2009 Regular Meeting Minutes (detailed minutes to replace Council Brief Minutes approved on November 9, 2009) and approval of November 9, 2009 Council Brief Minutes.             

          


 
     Administration and Finance
2.
Approval for the Mayor and/or City Administrator to sign a contract amendment with Applied Management Engineering, Inc. (AME) in the amount of $60,049, for Phase II of the Facilities Condition Assessment for the City of Roswell.  

 
     Administration and Finance
3.
Approval for the Mayor to sign a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the City of Alpharetta for the use of their Grant Management System software. 
 



















     Administration and Finance
4.
Approval of Budget Amendment 1585-11-16-09 to create a project and approve revenues and expenditures associated with the flood/storm events damage in September 2009 in an amount not to exceed $800,000. 
 











  
     Administration and Finance

5.
Approval for the Mayor and/or City Administrator to sign a contract with Municipal Equipment Sales, Inc. for the purchase of a residential rear loader in the amount of $136,265. 
 


















          Environmental/Public Works
6.
Approval for the Mayor and/or City Administrator to sign a contract with Ardito Construction for the construction of the waterline replacement on Cedar Creek Court in an amount not to exceed $34,985. 
 








    




    Environmental/Public Works
7.
Approval for the Mayor and/or City Administrator to sign a contract with BRI Utility Construction, Inc. for the construction of the waterline replacement on Fowler Avenue in an amount not to exceed $68,929.85. 
 







          Environmental/Public Works
8.
Approval for the Mayor and/or City Administrator to sign a contract with Consolidated Disposal Systems, Inc. for the purchase of a commercial front loader in the amount of $199,713.















      


    Environmental/Public Works
Motion:  Councilmember Wynn moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Councilmember Igleheart seconded the motion.  There was no public comment.  The motion passed unanimously.

Regular Agenda 

Transportation Department – Councilmember Becky Wynn
1. 
Presentation of a 2009 Design Award for Context Sensitive Design and Public Participation on the Old Roswell Road/Westside Parkway Design Project to the City of Roswell.
Councilmember Becky Wynn recognized the Transportation Department for receiving the 2009 Design Award for Context Sensitive Design and Public Participation on the Old Roswell Road/Westside Parkway Design Project. She also recognized Commissioner Vance Smith, GDOT District Representative Brandon Beach, and Mr. Spears from GDOT.
Mr. Smith thanked the partnership between Roswell, the City of Alpharetta, and the North Fulton CID.  
Mr. Beach thanked the City for its work on the project.
Recreation and Parks Department – Councilmember Jerry Orlans
2.
Approval of an Ordinance to completely ban smoking within the City of Roswell Parks. (Second Reading) Ordinance No. 2009-11-16
City Attorney David Davidson conducted the 2nd reading of the Ordinance to Ban Smoking within City of Roswell Parks.  The Ordinance amends Section 14.2.4(k) of the Code of Ordinances by striking it entirely and substituting the following section in its place:  Smoking. It shall be unlawful for any person to smoke in any park.
Councilmember Orlans stated the key issue is second-hand smoke and the parks being there to enhance health and wellness through leisure opportunities.  Smoking is detrimental to those purposes. The Recreation and Parks Commission recommended moving forward with the Ordinance for a total ban of smoking in all the parks.  

City Attorney David Davidson confirmed for Mayor Wood that this would mean a complete ban of smoking in all city parks.

Motion:  Councilmember Orlans moved to approve the Ordinance to completely ban smoking within the City of Roswell Parks (Second Reading).  Councilmember Igleheart seconded the motion.  There was no public comment.  

Councilmember Dippolito was concerned about people who spend the day at the park with their children.  He felt it was important to keep people from smoking where possible, but struggled with the idea of banning smoking all together. He supported limitations where people are limited to smoking in parking areas.  

Councilmember Becky Wynn asked Councilmember Dippolito to clarify “parking areas”.  Mr. Dippolito answered just limited to parking areas so that there won’t have to be defined specific sections, but noted he was open to suggestions.

Councilmember Lori Henry stated she supported restricting smoking but found a total ban unreasonable and would like a definition of a park.  Recreation, Parks, Historic and Cultural Affairs Director Joe Glover stated the definition of a park is any land used for leisure, sports and maintained by the Recreation and Parks Department with the exception of City Hall grounds.  


Mayor Wood asked if the Ordinance could be passed tonight and refer to a list or if it would take another reading.  Mr. Davidson stated that Council can amend the Ordinance to include the list and attach it as Exhibit A.

Mayor Wood asked if Councilmember Orlans wanted to revise his motion to clarify what parks are.  Councilmember Orlans stated he agreed that a list of parks would work.

Councilmember Igleheart stated he could support designated areas, but not the parking lot as people will be smoking while getting into their cars at the same time as children, which seemed to defeat the purpose and actually increase the likelihood that children will be in the same area as smokers.  
Councilmember Orlans asked if Mr. Glover or Mr. Grieco would like to add any thoughts about the designated smoking area.  Recreation Commission Chairman Bob Grieco stated with regards to the designated area, there are a lot of parking spaces next to playgrounds or activity areas. He said that a total ban is a stronger statement against smoking but if Council wanted a designated area that could be investigated.  The Commission wanted to make the strongest statement and provide the safest atmosphere for all users of the park by a total ban on smoking, which is being done in a lot of parks.
Councilmember Betty Price noted that the role of Council is to follow the charge, which says, the general health ‘not individuals’ health.  She asked where does the right of a smoker intersect with the right of a non-smoker to not breathe second-hand smoke, and is the issue being discussed.  She stated that people have the right to smoke, and it is Council’s job to find a place for those people to smoke where they do not infringe upon another person’s right for clean air.  
Councilmember Wynn stated there are pros and cons to all the arguments.  The problem is Council needs to figure this out.  She asked Mr. Davidson if there was a way to defer this again until there were some designated areas within the parks.   Mr. Davidson stated the Charter requires after the first reading for it to either be approved or start over again after 65 days; October 5, 2009 was the first reading and 65 days would be December 8, 2009.

2nd Motion: Councilmember Wynn made a motion to defer a decision until the first meeting in December.  Councilmember Dippolito seconded the motion.
Councilmember Henry questioned what area of a park someone wouldn’t want to be in where smokers could be allowed to smoke, for example, by the dumpsters.

Mr. Davidson said Council could pass an ordinance stating smoking would only be allowed in designated areas of a park as determined by the Roswell Recreation Commission.  The Recreation Commission could come up with the areas within the parks.

1st Amendment to Original Motion: Councilmember Orlans moved to approve the second reading as read including a list from the accreditation filings for the city to identify the parks and allow smoking in designated areas as approved by the Parks and Recreation Commission.
Mayor Wood asked if the motion was acceptable to Councilmember Igleheart and asked Councilmember Wynn if she wanted to withdraw her motion to defer.  Councilmember Wynn stated she would like to withdraw her motion to defer.  Councilmember Dippolito withdrew his second.

Councilmember Henry asked if Council was now delegating the authority to ban smoking in the parks to the Recreation Commission.  She felt that would be handing authority off to the Recreation Commission, and her vote on that motion would be no.  

Mayor Wood stated if the vote passed, the Recreation Commission recognizes the wishes of the entire Council.  If they put a total ban, and if the Council didn’t like it, it could always be brought back, but he hoped the Recreation Commission would take this as a directive to come up with a way to designate reasonable places where second-hand smoke would be minimized.

Councilmember Orlans stated he felt Council was giving the Recreation Commission the option of identifying the designated spot, park by park, as they know their parks.

Councilmember Henry felt this was making the Recreation Commission deal with it, instead of Council, and wouldn’t support that.  She said if Council wants to designate reasonable areas, Council needed to do that.

Councilmember Igleheart stated Council is not likely to determine those spots by themselves.  He suggested the Recreation Commission recommend the sites and bring those back to Council to approve them; that way Council had final say.  He asked if Council needed to set a time limit for that to happen.

Councilmember Orlans stated he was trying to accomplish overall what is good for the City and good for the people who are exposed to second-hand smoke.  He was in favor with however Council could deal with it. 

Mayor Wood asked if Council could have a motion allow smoking only in designated areas and those would be subject to a recommendation by the Recreation Commission but with final approval by Council.  City Attorney Davidson stated that approval by resolution of Mayor and Council would be fine.

Mayor Wood asked Councilmember Igleheart if that amendment is acceptable.  

2nd Amendment to Original Motion: Councilmember Orlans moved to approve the second reading of the Ordinance to allow smoking in Roswell Parks only in designated areas. Such designated areas shall be approved by resolution of Mayor and Council after recommendation from the Roswell Recreation Commission.  Councilmember Igleheart seconded the motion.  There was no public comment.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Administration and Finance Department – Councilmember Kent Igleheart
3.
Approval of Budget Amendment 1585-11-16-09 to amend the FY2010 Amended Budget.

Strategic Planning and Budgeting Director Mike Erwin stated there are items that need to be carried over into the FY2010 budget.  This would add $290,000 in the Community Development Department for contractual services including the Comp Plan update, street center lines, E911 address, aerial photography, and funds for vacant houses. An additional $125,000 will be added to the Environmental/Public Works Department for emergency stormwater repairs from the September 2009 flooding.  An additional $80,000 would be added to the Fire Department for fireman fees, which is from savings from last years money not spent.  There is $80,000 for the Police Department for promotions, radio agreement, and payment for inmate medical treatment.  
City Administrator Kay Love noted the $80,000 is half a year fees for the use of the 800 mega hertz radio system provided by Fulton County. Fulton County is requesting full payment by December 31, 2009, because Fulton County’s fiscal year is January 1.  The additional $80,000 gives the $160,000 needed for a full 12 month payment for participation on the system. Staff is currently verifying the inventory to confirm that amount.  This request is putting the funding in place and a payment will not be made until Council approves the Memorandum of Agreement, which is currently under review by the Legal Department.  Ms. Love stated staff is currently looking at other options for this service with other north Fulton municipalities.  
Councilmember Orlans asked if the original $80,000 was intended to be Roswell’s budget year of July to December, or had the City paid in advance.  Ms. Love responded the original $80,000 was for services from January until June, and the City had not paid anything.  
Mayor Wood asked what the other north Fulton cities were doing. Ms. Love responded they were making the payment, because if not, Fulton County will discontinue the service.
Councilmember Igleheart confirmed the numbers would be $160,000 for the radio agreement and the total for the General Fund would be $819,341, and the new overall total would be $9,150,771.24.  

Motion:  Councilmember Igleheart moved for an approval of Budget Amendment 1585-11-16-09 to amend the FY2010 Amended Budget to show a total of $160,000 for the radio agreement, General Funds total to be $819,341, and a new overall total of $9,150,771.24.  Councilmember Dippolito seconded the motion.  There was no public comment.  The motion passed unanimously.

Public Safety – Councilmember Lori Henry
4. Approval of a Resolution to accept a FFY 2009 Bulletproof Vest Partnership Grant Award from the U.S. Department of Justice in the amount of $4,340 and approval of Budget Amendment 3223G4-11-16-09 setting up the total budget for this grant project in the amount of $8,680.
Resolution No. 2009-11-58

Police Chief Ed Williams stated this grant is given every year. The department budgets the money to replace the vests that have gone out of warranty.  The grant is a 50% match for the City, and the money is in the budget.
Motion:  Councilmember Henry moved for approval of a Resolution to accept a FFY 2009 Bulletproof Vest Partnership Grant Award from the U.S. Department of Justice in the amount of $4,340 and approval of Budget amendment 3223G4-11-16-09 setting up the total budget for this grant project in the amount of $8,680. Councilmember Price seconded the motion.  There was no public comment.  The motion passed unanimously.

5. Approval of a Resolution to accept a FY 2009 Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Local Formula Award from the U.S. Department of justice in the amount of $23,958 and approval of Budget Amendment 3223G5-11-16-09 setting up the budget for this grant project in the amount of $23,958.
Resolution No. 2009-11-59

Police Chief Williams stated this grant money will be applied towards radio digital upgrades.
Motion: Councilmember Henry moved for an approval of a Resolution to accept a FY 2009 Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Local Formula Award from the U.S. Department of justice in the amount of $23,958 and approval of Budget Amendment 3223G5-11-16-09 setting up the budget for this grant project in the amount of $23,958.  Councilmember Orlans seconded the motion.  There was no public comment.  The motion passed unanimously.
Addendum to Agenda:

City Attorney’s Report:
Recommendation for closure to discuss personnel and potential litigation.

Motion:  Councilmember Dippolito moved to approve the recommendation for closure to discuss personnel and potential litigation.  Councilmember Henry seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
Adjournment of meeting:

After no further business, the Regular Meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m. for a Work Session regarding the Transportation Quarterly Update. 
Date Approved: ___________________________

________________________________

________________________________​​​

Sue Creel, City Clerk




Jere Wood, Mayor
